



# Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria: A review

Bradley J. Berger Defence R&D Canada – Suffield

> Technical Memorandum DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099 June 2005



	Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188					
Public reporting burden for the collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to a penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number.						
1. REPORT DATE JUN 2005		2. REPORT TYPE		3. DATES COVERED -		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE				5a. CONTRACT	NUMBER	
Rapid diagnostic te	ests for malaria: a re	eview		5b. GRANT NUM	/BER	
				5c. PROGRAM E	ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S)				5d. PROJECT NU	JMBER	
				5e. TASK NUME	BER	
				5f. WORK UNIT	K UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) <b>Defence Research &amp; Development Canada -Suffield,Box 4000 Station</b> <b>Main,Medicine Hat Alberta,CA,T1B 8K6</b> 8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER					G ORGANIZATION ER	
9. SPONSORING/MONITO	RING AGENCY NAME(S) A	AND ADDRESS(ES)		10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)		
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAII Approved for publ	LABILITY STATEMENT ic release; distributi	ion unlimited				
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NO The original docum	otes nent contains color i	mages.				
14. ABSTRACT see report						
15. SUBJECT TERMS						
16. SECURITY CLASSIFIC	CATION OF:		17. LIMITATION OF	18. NUMBER	19a. NAME OF	
a. REPORT unclassified	b. ABSTRACT unclassified	c. THIS PAGE unclassified	- ABSTRAUT	<b>46</b>	KESPONSIBLE PERSON	

Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std Z39-18

# Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria: a review

Bradley J. Berger

DRDC Suffield

# Defence R&D Canada – Suffield

Technical Memorandum DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099 June 2005

Grad Principal Author Bradley J. Berger

Approved by

L. P. Nagata

Head, Chemical & Biological Defence Section

Approved for release by

Nortend F. A. D'Agostino

P. A. D'Agostino Chair, DRDC Suffield DRP

© Her Majesty the Queen as represented by the Minister of National Defence, 2005

© Sa majesté la reine, représentée par le ministre de la Défense nationale, 2005

# Abstract

Malaria remains one of the most important endemic disease threats facing the Canadian Forces during overseas deployment. The existing, accepted gold-standard for diagnosing malaria is the microscopic examination of thick and thin blood smears. This method has the advantage of high sensitivity, quantifiable results, and accurate speciation, but is fairly time-consuming and requires well-trained microscopists in order to detect low parasitemias and to properly differentiate the species. Commercially available rapid diagnostic immunocapture test strips now exist which do not require the same level of training and equipment as microscopic examination, and are also significantly faster. However, as this review delineates, clinical trials have shown that the strips are not as sensitive as microscopic examination in detecting low level parasitemias, cannot quantify the level of malaria infection, and, at present, can only differentiate between falciparum and non-falciparum malaria. The strips also have problems relating to antigen persistence in the blood after parasite clearance from chemotherapy, leading to false positive post-therapeutic diagnoses. At present, the test strips are not approved by Health Canada and any use must be under appropriate clincial trial conditions. In addition, the test strips are currently not recommended to be used without a parallel blood smear sample being examined.

# Résumé

La malaria demeure l'une des menaces les plus importantes de maladies endémiques à laquelle doivent faire face les Forces canadiennes durant leur déploiement à l'étranger. Les normes idéales actuellement reconnues pour diagnostiquer la malaria consiste en un examen microscopique de frottis de sang épais ou fluide. La méthode a l'avantage de produire des résultats quantifiables de grande sensibilité et de différencier les espèces avec précision mais cette méthode absorbe du temps et requiert des microscopistes expérimentés capables de détecter les parasitémies faibles et capables de différencier correctement les espèces. Des bâtonnets diagnostiques d'immunocapture de diagnostic rapide offerts sur le marché sont actuellement disponibles mais ne requièrent pas le même niveau d'expérience et d'équipement que les examens microscopiques et ils sont aussi beaucoup plus rapides. Cette étude a cependant délinéé que les essais cliniques ne sont pas aussi sensibles que les examens microscopiques pour détecter les parasitémies de bas niveau, qu'ils ne quantifient pas le niveau de l'infection de la malaria et qu'à présent, ils ne différencient qu'entre la malaria fanciparum et la malaria non-fanciparum. Les bâtonnets ont aussi des problèmes à interpréter la persistance d'antigènes dans le sang après la disparition des parasites causée par la chimiothérapie, ce qui aboutit à des diagnostics post-thérapeutiques faux positifs. Actuellement, les bâtonnets diagnostiques ne sont pas approuvés par Santé Canada et ils ne doivent être utilisés que dans des conditions d'essais cliniques appropriés. De plus, il n'est pas actuellement recommandé d'utiliser les bâtonnets diagnostiques sans effectuer parallèlement l'examen d'un échantillon de frottis sanguin.

This page intentionally left blank.

DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099

#### Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria

Bradley J. Berger; DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099; Defence R&D Canada – Suffield; June 2005.

#### Background

Malaria remains one of the most important local disease threats encountered by the Canadian Forces during a number of their overseas deployment. As a malaria infection can rapidly lead to death, it is very important to be able to quickly and accurately diagnose malaria cases. This paper reviews the published literature relating to rapid diagnostic tests for malaria in response to a request from the Canadian Forces Health Services Group.

## **Principal results**

The current accepted gold-standard for diagnosing malaria cases remains the same as for over 100 vears: the microscopic examination of blood smears stained with Giemsa or Field's stain. This technique has the advantage of being very sensitive, being able to quantify the number of parasites present in the blood, and being able to differentiate the four species of human malaria. However, microscopic examination is time-consuming, requires an oil-immersion microscope, and also requires a well-trained individual in order to accurately detect low parasitemias and properly speciate the parasites involved. Commercially available rapid diagnostic immunocapture test strips exist which can differentiate *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria from the other three species of the disease, and which are more rapid and easier than microscopic examination. Unfortunately, the test strips are not as sensitive as microscopy for detecting low level malaria infections (approximately <500 parasites/ $\mu$ l of blood) and cannot quantify the parasite load in the patient. In addition, the test strips suffer from the phenomenon of antigen persistence, where the protein detected by the strips circulates in the blood for days after the parasites have been successfully killed by antimalarial drugs. These post-therapeutic falsepositive readings may be improperly interpreted as the presence of drug-resistant malaria. While the test strips are fully portable, they require storage between 4-30°C, which may be impossible for individuals on tropical deployment.

## Significance of results

Despite clinical trial in over 20,000 individuals, the test strips remain unapproved by Health Canada. Therefore, any examination of the tests by the Canadian Forces would require a properly approved clinical trial. At present, Health Canada, FDA, and WHO all recommend that rapid diagnostic test strips not be used on their own to diagnose malaria, but must be accompanied by a microscopic examination of a blood smear. The issue of individual patient self-examination using the strips has only been briefly studied, and may bear some future examination in the context of soldiers remote from clinical assistance for extended periods of time.

This page intentionally left blank.

DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099

#### Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria

Bradley J. Berger; DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099; R & D pour la défense Canada – Suffield; June 2005.

#### Situation générale

La malaria demeure l'une des menaces les plus importantes de maladies locales que les Forces canadiennes doivent affronter durant un certain nombre de leur déploiement à l'étranger. L'infection peut rapidement causer la mort et il est très important de pouvoir rapidement et correctement diagnostiquer les cas de malaria. Donnant suite à une demande du Groupe des services de santé des Forces canadiennes, cet article examine la documentation publiée au sujet des tests de diagnostic rapides de la malaria.

## Résultats

Les normes idéales qui sont actuellement admises pour diagnostiquer les cas de malaria n'ont pas changé depuis 100 ans. Il s'agit de l'examen microscopique de frottis de sang contaminé par un colorant Giemsa ou Field. Cette technique a l'avantage d'être très sensible; elle permet de quantifier le nombre de parasites présents dans le sang et de différencier quatre espèces de malaria chez les humains. L'examen microscopique absorbe cependant beaucoup de temps; il requiert aussi un microscope à bain d'huile ainsi qu'un individu expérimenté capable de détecter avec précision des parasitémies faibles et de spécifier correctement les parasites présents. Il existe des bâtonnets diagnostiques d'immunocapture de diagnostic rapide offerts sur le marché capables de différencier la malaria *Plasmodium falciparum* de trois autres espèces de la maladie et ces tests sont plus rapides et plus faciles à utiliser que l'examen microscopique. Les bâtonnets diagnostiques ne sont malheureusement pas aussi sensibles que la microscopie pour détecter les infections de faible niveau (<500 parasites/µl de sang environ) et ne sont pas en mesure de quantifier la densité parasitaire chez le patient. De plus, les bâtonnets diagnostiques souffrent du phénomène de la persistance des antigènes ; les antigènes sont encore présents quand la protéine détectée par les bâtonnets circule dans le sang pendant plusieurs jours après que les drogues antipaludiques aient réussi à détruire les parasites Ces résultats post thérapeutiques faux positifs sont parfois mal interprétés comme signifiant la présence de malaria pharmacorésistante. Les bâtonnets diagnostiques sont facilement transportables mais ils doivent être entreposés entre 4 et 30°C ce qui s'avère parfois impossible lors des déploiements dans les pays tropicaux.

#### Portée

Les essais cliniques ont été effectués sur plus de 20 000 individus mais les bâtonnets diagnostiques n'ont toujours pas été approuvés par Santé Canada. Par conséquent, Les Forces canadiennes ne sont pas en mesure d'utiliser ces tests sans que les essais cliniques soient préalablement sanctionnés. Santé Canada, le FDA et l'OMS recommandent actuellement que les tests rapides par bâtonnets diagnostiques ne soient pas utilisés par eux-mêmes pour diagnostiquer la malaria mais qu'ils soient accompagnés d'un examen microscopique de frottis sanguin. Le problème d'auto-examen par le patient utilisant les bâtonnets diagnostiques n'a été étudié que brièvement et il se peut qu'il soit réexaminé, dans le contexte de soldats éloignés de soins cliniques, durant une durée prolongée.

# Table of contents

Abstract i
Résumé i
Executive summaryiii
Sommairev
Table of contents vii
List of figures
List of tables
Introduction
Diagnostic Technologies
Microscopy 2
Standard Thick/Thin Smear Examination2
Fluorescent Microscopy 3
Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)
Rapid Diagnostic Test Kits
Colorimetric Assays
Antigen Binding Strips/Cassettes 4
Histidine-Rich Protein 2
Lactate Dehydrogenase7
Aldolase7
Results of Clinical Trials of Rapid Test Kits
Advantages and Disadvantages of Rapid Test Kits
Antigen Persistence
Assay Sensitivity at Low Parasitemia
Current Regulatory Guidelines
Conclusions
References
List of symbols/abbreviations/acronyms/initialisms

# List of figures

Figure 1: The MalStat reaction for detecting pLDH.	. 4
Figure 2: The immunocapture assay for pLDH and the MalStat reagent	. 4
Figure 3: A rapid antigen capture diagnostic test strip for malaria.	. 5
Figure 4: Antigen persistence after antimalarial treatment	14

# List of tables

Table 1: Currently available malaria rapid diagnostic test strips.	6
Table 2: Clinical trials of the OptiMal rapid diagnostic test for malaria	8
Table 3: Clinical trials of the NOW/ICT rapid diagnostic test for malaria.	. 10
Table 4: Clinical trials of other rapid diagnostic tests for malaria.	. 12
Table 5: Assay sensitivity at different parasitemias.	. 15

# Introduction

Malaria remains one of the top sources of mortality and morbidity in the world, with over 200 million infections and over 1 million deaths per year [1]. In overseas deployments of the Canadian Forces (CF), malaria is also one of the main endemic disease threats to troops. As malignant tertian malaria, caused by *Plasmodium falciparum*, can rapidly lead to death, and other species of malaria, in particular *P. vivax*, have dormant stages that lead to relapsing infections, it is essential to obtain rapid and accurate diagnosis of infection. In addition, the world-wide spread of drug resistant strains of malaria necessitate that patients be accurately screened for elimination of the parasites after chemotherapy. In response to a request from CF Health Services Group, this review addresses the current availability and status of rapid diagnostic tests for malaria, and a brief comparison to standard microscopic testing and polymerase chain reaction (PCR) diagnosis. The status of rapid diagnostic testing for malaria up to 2002 was reviewed by Moody [2], but data from individual clinical trials were not included. This document does not represent a training manual on the specifics of properly conducting malaria diagnostic tests, and interested individuals are advised to examine the technical literature that is packaged with a particular diagnostic test or a text on diagnostic laboratory procedures for the suggested protocols.

## Microscopy

#### Standard Thick/Thin Smear Examination

To this day, Giemsa, Field's, or Wright's staining of thick and thin smears of blood collected from finger pricks or venipuncture remains the accepted gold standard for the diagnosis, speciation, and quantification of malaria infection [3]. While it is a very old technique, smear examination still has many advantages that more recent technologies have been unable to surpass. The technique also has some less desirable features that have fuelled the development of more recent tests.

The principle disadvantages to smear examination are the time, equipment, and expertise involved. In as much as the required equipment is a light microscope with an oil immersion lens, slides, Giemsa stain, methanol, and water, the relative initial expense is low and the per assay cost is very low. However, even this small amount of laboratory equipment is unsuitable for a field medic, requiring removal of the patient (or his blood sample) from front-line duties. It is possible, particularly in the context of special forces activities, that individuals might be tasked with activities remote from a suitable diagnostic laboratory for long periods of time. The time per assay is generally considered to be 1-2 hours at best, as it takes about 45 minutes to smear, dry, fix, and stain the slides. Diagnosis of no malaria infection, or infections with low parasitemias, require extended examination of the thick smear and should ideally be performed by two technicians in a blinded manner. The length of time for examining each sample is not excessive, but is certainly not a rapid technique except in those cases with high parasitemias easily quantified in a thin smear. The major disadvantage to slide examination, particularly in labs not seeing large numbers of positive and negative samples on a regular basis, is the expertise required to accurately diagnose infections with low parasitemias, and to accurately speciate the *Plasmodium.* As the course of chemotherapy is determined by the malaria species found on the slide, experience in this technique cannot be over-emphasized. In Canada, potential malaria cases are referred to regional laboratories in order to take advantage of, and maintain, expertise in slide examination.

The main advantages to slide examination are that it provides a permanent record of the sample that can be re-examined as often as necessary. Slides taken at different times pre- and post-therapy can therefore give a very accurate measure of the course of infection and the effectiveness of treatment. The method is fully quantitative, allowing an accurate measure of the degree of infection and, thus, the urgency and type of treatment. Lastly, the method allows for speciation of the infection, which will also play a large role in determining the types of antimalarial prescribed. These last two advantages cannot be over-stated, as no other more recent technique has managed to perform them accurately.

#### Fluorescent Microscopy

Fluorescent dyes which penetrate erythrocytes and bind DNA, such as acridine orange, can be used to increase the sensitivity of microscopic detection of low parasitemias in malaria infections [4]. While such an approach makes it easier to visualise small numbers of parasites in thick smears, the technique requires a fluorescent microscope, which is substantially more expensive than a standard light microscope. In addition, the dye binds any DNA in the blood sample, so technicians must become skilled in discerning malaria from other potential interferences in the sample. Lastly, only the parasite nuclei become stained with this method, leading to difficulties in speciation of the malaria found in the sample.

## Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)

While PCR detection of malaria cannot be considered a rapid technique, due to the equipment considerations and length of time per run, there are several important features to its use in detecting and confirming malaria cases. The most important consideration is the sensitivity of PCR in detecting plasmodial DNA in blood samples, as this technique can yield positive diagnoses in patients where the parasitemia is completely undetectable in blood smears [5]. This sensitivity also extends to patients showing no clinical symptoms of malaria [6], which can complicate the decision making process for chemotherapy. Positive tests by PCR are known to persist for a short period after successful antimalarial treatment [7], perhaps due to the sensitivity of this assay to residual parasites not visible in blood smears. The major strength of PCR lies in its ability to confirm cases with very low parasitemia visible in the smears, cases where technicians differ on the presence of parasites in a smear, and cases where speciation of the infection is unclear. This latter feature is particularly valuable, as clear speciation of non-falciparum malaria can often be difficult in blood smears with low parasitemia.

Standard PCR is also a non-quantitative technique, so positive PCR results cannot be directly correlated with a severity of infection. Recent developments in real-time, fluorescent PCR suggest that this technique may ultimately become reliably quantitative [8,9]. However, as of the present date, it is still very much an experimental approach.

## **Rapid Diagnostic Test Kits**

#### **Colorimetric Assays**

There exists at present a single commercially available colorimetric assay system for detecting malaria in blood samples. The MalStat reagent from Flow Laboratories (Portland, OR, USA) is based on the differential substrate range of *Plasmodium spp*. lactate dehydrogenase and the human enzyme. The parasite enzyme has a much greater ability to substitute the chemical 3-acetylpyridine adenine dinucleotide (APAD) for nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) as the cofactor in converting pyruvate to/from lactate [10]. An aliquot of infected blood is lysed by detergent and incubated with APAD, lactate, diaphorase, and nitroblue tetrazolium for the reaction shown in Figure 1. The resulting blue colour can then be quantified at 595 nm using a



Figure 1: The MalStat reaction for detecting pLDH.

spectrophotometer. The assay is quantitative for the amount of malaria in the blood sample, but is unable to provide any speciation. As a diagnostic tool, this assay requires skilled laboratory personnel, considerable equipment, and fridges/freezers for storing the reagents, and is not suitable for field use. There are no published trials of the use of MalStat reagent alone for the detection of malaria. However, when combined with an anti-*P. falciparum* lactate dehydrogenase antibody, in an immunocapture plate (see Figure 2), MalStat reagent could detect parasitemias as



Figure 2: The immunocapture assay for pLDH and the MalStat reagent.

low as 0.01% with 9% false negatives [11]. Parasitemias lower than this value led to a correspondingly higher rate of false negatives. There were no reports of false positives.

The MalStat reagent is unique in that blood samples can be incubated with varying concentrations of antimalarial prior to lysis and addition of the colorimetric reagent in order to accurately assess the drug resistance of the strain [12]. This assay thus provides a non-radioactive alternative to the <sup>3</sup>H-hypoxanthine incorporation method that is routinely used to quantify and confirm the presence of drug resistance [13], and MalStat is marketed more towards this particular usage.

#### **Antigen Binding Strips/Cassettes**

The field of rapid diagnostic test kits for malaria is almost completely dominated by antigen binding strips or cassettes. These assays work on the same principles as standard pregnancy test kits and consist of lateral diffusion of a solution containing lysed blood and colloidal gold-labelled antibodies down a strip holding another, immobilised antibody (see Figure 3). At



Figure 3: A rapid antigen capture diagnostic test strip for malaria.

present, there are a very large number of suppliers of these malaria test strips (Table 1), which come in two formats: dipsticks, where the strip is placed in a well containing the lysed blood and reagents; and cassettes, where the lysed blood and reagents are added onto the strip in a special holder. Despite the large number of potential suppliers and the very large number of potential malaria antigens, there are actually only two different varieties of test strip: those which detect histidine-rich protein 2 (HRP2) as the *P. falciparum* antigen, and those which detect *P. falciparum* lactate dehydrogenase (pLDH). Detection, of non-falciparum malaria is via a panspecific antibody, which is generally malarial aldolase or a different epitope on lactate dehydrogenase [2]. All of these test kits are not approved for use in the US or Canada for clinical use, and are for export only (see below for further information on regulatory information). Should anyone prefer to assemble their own HRP2-based *P. falciparum* test kits, the colloidal gold-labelled antibodies and other materials can be obtained from Alchemy Laboratories (Dundee, UK; www.alchemylabs.co.uk/alchemy.html).

Company	Product	Species	Website
ACON Laboratories	Malaria Pf Rapid Test	Pf*	www.aconlabs.com
All Diag	Palutop+4	Pf Pan	www.alldiag.com
Ameritek	One Step Malaria Test	Pf	www.ameritek.org
Binax	NOW Malaria	Pf Pan	www.binax.com
Bio-Quant	One Step Malaria Test	Pf Pan	www.bio-quant.com
Cellabs	Rapimal	Pf	www.cellabs.co.au
Core Diagnostics	Core Malaria	Pf Pan	www.corediag.com
Cortez Diagnostics	OneStep Rapicard	Pf Pan	www.rapidtest.com
Diamed	OptiMal	Pf Pan	www.diamed.ch
Flow	OptiMal	Pf Pan	www.malariatest.com
Genelabs Diagnostics	Assure Malaria	Pf	www.genelabs.com.sg
Genix Technology**	Malaria Ag	Pf	www.genixtech.com
Global eMed	Malaria Combo Rapid Strip	Pf Pan	www.globalemed.com
Human	Hexagon Malaria	Pf Pan	www.human.de
International Immunodiagnostics	One-Step Malaria	Pf Pan	www.intldiagnostics.com
Kat Medical	KatQuick	Pf	www.katmedical.com
Mega Diagnostics	MegaKwik Malaria	Pf	www.mega-dx.com
Orchid Biomedical	Paracheck Pf	Pf	www.tulipgroup.com
Premier Medical	First Response Malaria	Pf Pan	www.premiermedcorp.com
Princeton	Biosign Malaria	Pf	www.pbmc.com
BioMeditech	-		_
SPAN Diagnostics	ParaHIT	Pf	www.span.co.in
Standard Diagnostics	Malaria Antigen Test	Pf Pan	www.standardia.com
Trinity Biotech	Rapid UniGold Malaria	Pf	www.trinitybiotech.com
Zephyr Biomedical	Parascreen	Pf Pan	www.tulipgroup.com

Table 1: Currently available malaria rapid diagnostic test strips.

\*Pf = *Plasmodium falciparum* only; Pf Pan = *P. falciparum* or non-falciparum differentiation

\*\*Canadian company

#### **Histidine-Rich Protein 2**

HRP2 is a *Plasmodium falciparum* specific protein which the parasite exports for insertion into the infected erythrocyte membrane at locations known as knobs [14,15]. The protein is also shed into the bloodstream due to the red cell lysis that occurs after parasite schizogony. HRP2 is expressed in all the erythrocytic stages of falciparum malaria except for mature gametocytes, and the protein is not expressed in the early, hepatic stage of the disease. Laboratory strains of *P. falciparum* lacking HRP2 have been characterised [16]. However, it is unclear whether any clinical isolates exist that do not express HRP2.

#### Lactate Dehydrogenase

pLDH is the terminal glycolytic enzyme in the parasite, and plays a key role in recycling NAD cofactors required for glucose catabolism [17]. This enzyme is found in all erythrocytic stages of the disease, including mature gametocytes, and is also found in all four species of human malaria [18]. Due to differences in the amino acid sequence of pLDH amongst the different malaria species, it has been possible to raise mouse monoclonal antibodies which are either *P. falciparum* specific or *Plasmodium spp.* non-specific [11].

#### Aldolase

Aldolase is a central glycolytic enzyme that is present in all the erythrocytic stages of the parasite [19,20]. The amino acid sequence of aldolase is virtually identical across a variety of malaria species [21], and antibodies raised against this protein are pan specific [19].

# **Results of Clinical Trials of Rapid Test Kits**

Of the various rapid test strips that have been available, only three have undergone extensive clinical testing for sensitivity and accuracy in comparison to blood smear examination: the OptiMal pLDH test strip (Flow Inc.; Portland, OR, USA), the NOW HRP2 test strip (Binax; Portland, OR, USA), and the ParaSight-F HRP2 test strip (Becton-Dickinson). Unfortunately, despite being the first major malaria rapid test strip and being validated in a large number of clinical diagnostic trials, Becton-Dickinson discontinued the Parasight-F test kit in 2000-2001. The NOW test strip was originally known as the ICT Pf or ICT Pf/Pv, and was originally manufactured in Australia. After passing through several companies, the ICT test was acquired by Binax and renamed NOW.

The OptiMal pLDH test strip was originally available as a *P. falciparum* detection system, but added a second pan-malarial pLDH antibody in order to differentiate falciparum and non-falciparum malarias. This test strip has been tested in over 38 diagnostic trials on several continents, examining both endemic and traveller/immigrant malaria. At present, over 12,500 people have been tested with this strip in published trials with direct comparison to blood smear examination (Table 2). As a general conclusion, the strip performs well in detecting *P. falciparum*, with the test performing poorly on infections with a low parasitemia (generally below approximately 500 parasites/ $\mu$ l blood). For non-falciparum malaria, the test regularly performs poorly, primarily due to the fact that these three species usually present with low parasitemias.

#### Table 2: Clinical trials of the OptiMal rapid diagnostic test for malaria.

Location	Sample Size	P. falciparum			P. vivax			Ref.
	SILC	False -	False +	Species	False -	False +	Species	-
Brazil	151	0%	0%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[22]
Afghanistan	376	0%	0%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[23]
Nigeria	268	85%*	1.6%	-	-	-	-	[24]
Pakistan	215	5.4%	0%	100%	4.92%	0%	100%	[25]
France**	557	15.5%	1.3%***	100%	14.3%	1.3%***	100%	[26]
Kuwait**	240	0%	-	75.4%	-	-	-	[27]
Peru	72	-	-	-	7.7%	0%	100%	[28]
Canada**	224	38.1%	3.1%	100%	-	-	-	[29]
India	80	4.2%	0%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[30]
Pakistan	499	7.4%	0%	96.3%	11.0%	2.2%	100%	[31]
Laos	894	11%	2.3%	94%	-	-	-	[32]
USA**	216	3.1%	0.4%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[33]
Pakistan	930	18.7%	1.0%	-	31.6%	1.8%	-	[34]

All data is shown relative to microscopic examination of the same sample. Trials are shown chronologically, with the most recently published papers at the top.

Location	Sample Size	P. falciparum			Ref.			
		False -	False +	Species	False -	False +	Species	
India	80	4.2%	0%	100%	0%	1.7%	98.2%	[35]
Germany**	539	23.8%	0.3%***	-	12%	0.3%***	-	[36]
Columbia	189	33-60%*	2%	-	3%	2%	-	[37]
Thailand#	1137	62.9%	25.6%	23.1%	82.7%	0.2%	5.7%	[38]
Kuwait**	750	12.8%*	0.6%	-	14.7%*	2.9%	-	[39]
Australia**	158	26.3%	1.6%	100%	20%	0%	96%	[40]
Columbia	112	10.7%	0%	89.3%	1.8%	4.0%	100%	[41]
Vietnam	412	50.3%	0%	-	26.3%*	0%	-	[42]
Myanmar	229	53.2%	1.0%	95.7%	44.0%	2.0%	91.2%	[43]
Malawi	171	60.5%*	7.4%	-	-	-	-	[44]
Laos	97	9.4%	18.2%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[45]
Turkey	190	-	-	-	6.2%	0%	100%	[46]
Tanzania	390	6.0%	0%	100%	-	-	-	[47]
Thailand	175	8.0%	0%	100%	2.4%	0%	100%	[48]
Kuwait**	515	11.1%	0.4%***	-	11.5%	0.4%***	-	[49]
Korea	87	-	-	-	30.8%*	0%	95.6%	[50]
Indonesia	505	28.3%	-	31.4%	51.06%	-	95.5%	[51]
Italy**	139	17%*	-	-	-	-	-	[52]
Germany**	231	11.5%	0.6%	-	-	-	-	[53]
UK**	636	5.0%	0%	100%	95.5%	0%	100%	[54]
UK**	17	5.9%	0%	100%	-	-	-	[55]
Kuwait**	550	30.6%*	0.5%***	-	16.7%	0.5%***	-	[56]
Gambia	401	8.7%	8.0%	95.3%	-	-	-	[57]
UK***/	84	23.5%*	0%	100%	0%	0%	100%	[11]
Columbia								
Honduras	202	11.8%*	1.1%	100%	0%	3.9%	100%	[58]

\*False negatives predominantly due to low parasitemias

\*\*Travellers, immigrants, and/or soldiers returning from malarious areas

\*\*\*False positives not broken down by species

#Test storage temperature exceeded specifications

The NOW (ICT) HRP2-based test strips have been equally as well tested in diverse locations. As with OptiMal, NOW/ICT was originally available only for detecting *P. falciparum* malaria, but added a second pan-malarial antibody (in this case against aldolase) for differentiating falciparum and non-falciparum cases. To date, the NOW/ICT test strip has been tested on over 14,000 patients in 38 published clinical trials. For detection of *P. falciparum*, the NOW/ICT strip generally performed slightly better than the OptiMal strip, but suffered from the same problem of a significantly higher rate of false negatives when faced with low parasitemias. For detection of non-falciparum malaria, the strip often performed very poorly and could be considered worse than the OptiMal strip in this regard.

#### Table 3: Clinical trials of the NOW/ICT rapid diagnostic test for malaria.

# All data is shown relative to microscopic examination of the same sample. Trials are shown chronologically, with the most recently published papers at the top.

Location	Sample	P. falciparum P. vivax			Ref.			
	Size	False -	False +	Species	False -	False +	Snecies	
USA**	32	0%	0%	100%	-	-	-	[59]
France**	115	0%	-	100%	0%	-	100%	[60]
France**	557	2.4%	1.1%***	100%	0%	1.1%***	100%	[26]
Germany**	674	0%	0%	100%	62.5%	0.3%	100%	[61]
Kuwait**	240	10.0%	-	90.0%	-	-	-	[27]
Sri Lanka	328	0%	0%	-	30%	-	-	[62]
Canada**	221	25.0%*	0%	100%	-	-	-	[29]
Germany**	2343	0%	0.3%	100%	-	-	-	[63]
Sri Lanka	328	-	-	-	29.3%	0.9%	100%	[64]
Canada**	256	4.0%*	4.3%***	100%	15.3%*	4.3%***	100%	[65]
Thailand	246	0%	3.6%	100%	7.9%	0%	95.2%	[66]
Kuwait**	515	18%	1.0%	-	-	-	-	[67]
Brazil	170	0%	0%	100%	38.2%	0%	100%	[68]
Germany**	495	5.9%	1.5%	96.3%	-	-	-	[36]
Kuwait**	750	11.1%*	1%	-	36.9%*	2%	-	[39]
Australia**	158	2.6%	3.2%	100%	44.0%	0%	100%	[40]
Thailand	559	64.2%*	0.2%	100%	96.9%*	0.1%	98.9%	[69]
India	571	6.0%	6.9%	96.9%	31.5%*	0.5%	98.0%	[70]
Italy**	241	5.6%	5.5%	-	35.7%	0.5%	-	[71]
Vietnam	312	17.4%*	0%	-	80.0%*	0%	-	[42]
Myanmar	229	13.8%*	18.0%	100%	97.1%	0%	100%	[43]
Myanmar	1000	10.3%	6.2%	-	25.6%	5.1%	-	[72]
Philippines	463	5.8%	24.4%	98.3%	27.8%	3.6%	79.7%	[73]
Tanzania	388	0%	26.0%	-	-	-	-	[47]
Kuwait**	515	15.9%	0.9%	98.4%	-	-	-	[49]
Korea	87	-	-	-	55.4%*	0%	100%	[50]
India	344	2.6%	12.4%	100%	27.7%	2.2%	89.4%	[74]
Germany**	231	7.5%	1.7%	-	-	-	-	[53]
Thailand	309	10.4%	4.3%	-	-	-	-	[75]
Cameroon	181	10.9%	5.1%	-	-	-	-	[76]
Indonesia	560	3.0%	7.1%	98.3%	25.0%	8.3%	93.8%	[77]
Singapore **	52	0%	-	94.1%	-	-	-	[78]
Belgium**	251	7.5%	4.1%	99.2%	-	-	-	[79]

DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099

Location	Sample Size	P. falciparum			Ref.			
		False -	False +	Species	False -	False +	Species	
Canada**	200	10.0%	3.8%	93.8%	-	-	-	[80]
Senegal	66	11%	0%	-	-	-	-	[81]
Thailand	305	7.3%	4.9%	94.7%	-	-	-	[82]
France**	156	4%	2%	-	-	-	-	[83]
Honduras	17	35.3%	-	-	-	-	-	[58]

\*False negatives predominantly due to low parasitemias

\*\*Travellers, immigrants, and/or soldiers returning from malarious areas

\*\*\*False positives not broken down by species

In comparing the OptiMal and NOW/ICT test strips, there is no significantly large difference in false positives or false negatives when detecting *P. falciparum*. However, both strips performed poorly when parasitemias were approaching the lower limit of microscopic resolution. Accurate diagnosis of non-falciparum malaria was poor for both strips, with the NOW/ICT strips frequently yielding over 30% false negatives. Both strips appear excellent for accurately distinguishing between falciparum and non-falciparum malaria when the parasitemias are high enough to ensure detection by the strip. It should be pointed out that very few of the published clinical trials had patients with *P. malariae* or *P. ovale* malaria, and these results are not shown in Tables 2 and 3. In general, both OptiMal and NOW/ICT appeared to be very poor at detecting these two species [22,60,61,65].

Of the remaining available test strips, there have been a few published clinical trials which all involve strips detecting HRP2. Their performance has been very similar to that seen for detecting *P. falciparum* with the NOW/ICT strip.

Location	Sample Size	P. falciparum			Ref.			
	~	False -	False +	Species	False -	False +	Species	
Paracheck								
India	137	0%	8.6%	-	-	-	-	[84]
India	31	0%	-	-	-	-	-	[85]
India	200	5.6%	11.8%	100%	-	-	-	[86]
India	573	5.7%	9.7%	96.7%	-	-	-	[87]
Uganda	742	3%	12%	-	-	-	-	[88]
Vietnam	312	4.2%	0%	-	-	-	-	[42]
Thailand	246	5.7%	2.6%	94.3%	-	-	-	[89]
Kat								
Thailand	90	4%	8%	94%	-	-	-	[90]
Vietnam/Tadjik- istan/Russia**	98	0%	0%	100%	-	-	-	[91]
MakroMed								
Burkina Faso	690	4%	35%	-	-	-	-	[92]
Canada**	200	1.1%	8%	100%	-	-	-	[93]
Malar-Check								
Brazil	65	2.6%	11.5%	-	-	-	-	[94]

#### Table 4: Clinical trials of other rapid diagnostic tests for malaria.

All data is shown relative to microscopic examination of the same sample. Trials are shown chronologically, with the most recently published papers at the top.

\*\*Travellers, immigrants, and/or soldiers returning from malarious areas

The major advantages to the use of rapid diagnostic strips are the speed of analysis and the ease of use. Once the blood has been collected by finger prick or venipuncture, the assay can be performed in 5-15 minutes, depending on how long it takes the fluid to wick up the strip. The procedure is very simple, and involves adding lysis buffer to the blood sample and application to the strip. In a self-testing trial using the ICT-Pf strip, 153 untrained patients who presented at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in London for malaria testing were asked to perform a self test using the rapid diagnostic strip [95]. Of these 75% stated that they found the test easy to perform, 84% easy to read the result, and only 9% performed the test incorrectly. Trained laboratory technicians do not appear to have any difficulty performing and interpreting the assay. In terms of speed and ease of use, the rapid test strips are clearly the best alternative of the established and experimental malaria diagnostic procedures.

Unfortunately, the test strips have some less ideal features, especially when compared to blood smear examination. The test strips are qualitative in nature, and thus give no concrete measure of the level of parasitemia. There have been attempts to correlate intensity of the positive band on the strip to parasitemia [66,77], but this approach is very subjective and provides limited information on parasite density. This lack of quantitation is a serious weakness on the part of the rapid test strip, as physicians are unable to determine if the patient needs aggressive antimalarial therapy. In addition, the rapid test strip does not represent as permanent a record of the patient as a blood smear, and the strip cannot be re-assayed by multiple people in a blinded fashion.

The rapid test strips are unable to differentiate between *P. vivax*, *P. ovale*, and *P. malariae*, which also might lead to difficulties in determining the course of treatment. However, the latter two malarias are quite rare, and the most important diagnostic concern is to differentiate falciparum malaria (which is frequently and rapidly fatal) from non-falciparum malaria (which is usually not fatal). While the strips appear to be quite accurate at differentiating falciparum and non-falciparum malaria, the potential for incorrect speciation (0-10% depending on the study) necessitates a parallel blood smear.

Test strip storage remains a potential problem, as storage temperature should not be more than 30°C. In the context of a clinical laboratory facility or CF field medical station, this temperature limitation should not be a problem. However, forward medical personnel will often be at temperatures exceeding 30°C and will thus be prevented from carrying the test strips for on-the-spot diagnosis. This limitation clearly obviates one of the key features of rapid test strips for malaria: the potential for immediate, portable diagnosis.

There have also been reports of false positives, particularly when using certain HRP2 test strips, due to the presence of rheumatoid factor in the blood sample [96-98]. In a comparative study explicitly examining this phenomenon, 26% of samples known to contain rheumatoid factor yielded a positive test for malaria when using the NOW/ICT strip, and 3% when using OptiMal [98]. Absorbing out the rheumatoid factor prevented the false positive results.

#### Antigen Persistence

One of the inherent complications in using the current rapid test strips for malaria is the phenomenon of antigen persistence. HRP2 is a particularly stable protein in the human bloodstream and resists degradation for days after release from an infected erythrocyte. In several studies, HRP2-dependent test strips (such as NOW/ICT or Parasight-F) were found to yield false positive *P. falciparum* results up to 28-42 days after parasites were cleared by antimalarial treatment and no longer visible in blood smears [36,99]. Given the world-wide presence of drug-resistant strains of *P. falciparum*, it is possible that false positive test strip results after antimalarial treatment would lead to an erroneous diagnosis of drug-resistant malaria. The patient could then be unnecessarily treated with additional drugs, and an unnecessary alteration in prophylactic regimens recommended for others.

Test strips which detect pLDH or aldolase appear to suffer less from the problem of antigen persistence. Studies found that pLDH positivity roughly paralleled the decline in parasitemia visible by microscopic examination [36,54]. Figure 4 shows a comparison of the persistence of common test antigens for a one week period following chemotherapy.



Figure 4: Antigen persistence after antimalarial treatment The data was adapted from reference [36].

It is unclear whether HRP2 is highly resistant to degradation in the bloodstream, or whether the test is picking up a low level of viable parasites. As the test strips are known to be less sensitive than blood smears, and pLDH positivity does not persist as long, the former possibility seems more likely. Tjitra et al. [100] suggest that HRP2 persistence is due to gametocytemia following clearance of the other blood stages of the disease, but Iqbal et al. [27] have found no relationship between gametocytes and HRP2 persistence.

## Assay Sensitivity at Low Parasitemia

Probably the single most important problem with the current rapid diagnostic test strips is the relative lack of sensitivity when compared to the traditional blood smear. Thick blood smears are generally treated as having a lower detection limit of about 20 parasites/ $\mu$ l of blood with a count of 500 white blood cells [101]. Extended viewing of the slide can increase the sensitivity. Field trials with both OptiMal and NOW/ICT strips clearly show that highly accurate diagnosis requires substantially higher parasite densities. Studies where the sensitivity has been broken down by parasite load are shown in Table 5.

Test Strip	Parasites/µl	Sensitivity for	Sensitivity	Ref.
		P. falciparum (%)	for <i>P. vivax</i> (%)	
OptiMal	<100	0	-	[24]
	>100	43	-	
OptiMal	<500	50	-	[34]
_	500-5000	82	-	
	>5000	96	-	
OptiMal	<500	44	-	[39]
	500-5000	98	-	
	>5000	84	-	
OptiMal	<100	0	33	[40]
1	100-1000	60	71	
	1000-10000	91	84	
	>10000	100	100	
OptiMal	<1000	21	37	[42]
1	1000-10000	49	100	
	>10000	100	100	
OptiMal	<61	7	0	[43]
1	61-300	12	33	
	>300	72	76	
OptiMal	<500	27	-	[44]
1	500-1500	56	-	
	1500-5000	100	-	
	>5000	100	-	
OptiMal	<500	83	-	[45]
1	500-1000	86	-	
	1000-2000	83	-	
	2000-10000	88	-	
	>10000	100	-	
OptiMal	<100	98	-	[49]
*	>100	84	-	
OptiMal	<100	-	70	[50]
	100-500	-	67	
	500-5000	-	68	

Table 5: Assay sensitivity at different parasitemias.

Test Strip	Parasites/µl	Sensitivity for	Sensitivity	Ref.
•	•	P. falciparum (%)	for <i>P. vivax</i> (%)	
	>5000	-	75	
OptiMal	<100	31	17	[51]
1	100-200	53	67	
	200-500	62	57	
	500-1000	95	50	
	1000-2000	94	-	
OptiMal	<5	73	-	[54]
1	5-50	72	-	
	50-500	100	-	
	500-5000	100	_	
	>5000	100	-	
OptiMal	<50	33	45	[56]
1	50-100	80	68	
	100-200	100	100	
	200-300	100	100	
	>300	50	88	
OptiMal	<50	60	-	[11]
*	50-500	81	-	
	500-1500	94	-	
	>1500	100	-	
OptiMal	<100	67	40	[58]
*	100-200	100	100	
	200-500	86	-	
	500-1000	100	100	
	1000-2000	100	75	
	>2000	98	100	
NOW/ICT	<100	75	50	[65]
	100-1000	96	55	
	1000-10000	97	94	
	>10000	97	100	
NOW/ICT	<100	0	40	[66]
	100-500	60	67	
	500-1000	100	100	
	1000-5000	100	100	
	>5000	100	100	
NOW/ICT	<500	23*	23*	[39]
	500-5000	75*	75*	
	>5000	92*	92*	
NOW/ICT	<100	50	0	[40]
	100-1000	100	7	
	1000-10000	100	52	
	>10000	100	100	
NOW/ICT	<100	11	0	[69]
	100-500	48	0	
	>500	100	67	

Test Strip	Parasites/µl	Sensitivity for	Sensitivity	Ref.
		P. falciparum (%)	for <i>P. vivax</i> (%)	
NOW/ICT	<500	-	30	[70]
	500-1000	-	48	
	1000-5000	-	91	
	>5000	-	100	
NOW/ICT	<1000	27	0	[42]
	1000-10000	88	38	
	>10000	100	100	
NOW/ICT	<61	68	-	[43]
	61-300	88	-	
	>300	96	-	
NOW/ICT	<100	76	-	[49]
	>100	95	-	
NOW/ICT	<100	33	-	[50]
	100-500	44	-	
	500-5000	50	-	
	>5000	100	-	
NOW/ICT	<60	40	-	[75]
	60-300	67	-	
	>300	96	-	
NOW/ICT	<50	50	-	[80]
	50-100	66	-	
	100-1000	89	-	
	1000-10000	93	-	
	>10000	100	-	

\*Combined value for all *P. falciparum* and *P. vivax* samples.

Unfortunately, malaria infections often present with low parasitemias. *P. falciparum*-infected erythrocytes are known to bind to vascular epithelium and are thus sequestered from freely circulating, whereas the other three malaria species only infect specific, limited subpopulations of erythrocytes which keeps parasite numbers lower [3]. As the data from the clinical trials show, both OptiMal and NOW/ICT are simply not dependable at lower parasitemias for both falciparum and non-falciparum malaria. It should be pointed out that OptiMal is now claiming sensitivity down to 50-100 parasites/µl of blood for a new version of the test kit (see <u>www.diamed.ch</u>). Whether this new kit actually meets these claims is not yet clear and might be worthy of further examination.

# **Current Regulatory Guidelines**

At present, WHO, FDA, and Health Canada all require that blood smears be taken in parallel with any use of a rapid diagnostic test strip, and that blood smear examination remains the gold-standard for malaria diagnostics. The following excerpt from the most recent Health Canada document on malaria [102] illustrates the current situation for malaria testing:

"7. Malaria Diagnosis

It is imperative that a travel history be obtained from all patients with a history of fever, and that thick and thin blood films for malaria be requested urgently for all individuals who have travelled to or through a malaria-endemic area. *P. falciparum* malaria usually presents within 3 months of last exposure; however, it may be delayed in patients who have taken chemoprophylaxis. In addition, other types of malaria, especially that caused by *P. vivax*, may occur months and occasionally up to 5 years after travel in endemic areas.

The treatment of malaria depends upon the species of parasite and the level of parasitemia; therefore, every effort should be made to determine these parameters on an urgent basis. Since malaria is a reportable disease in all provinces/territories, physicians are required to report all cases to the local public health authority.

Occasionally, a single blood film examination may be falsely negative for malaria parasites. Repeat blood films over 48 hours (e.g., every 12 hours x 3) may be required to exclude the possibility of malaria.

The examination of thick and thin blood films by an experienced microscopist is essential for the diagnosis of malaria. The clinical presentation (history and physical examination) of malaria is often non-specific. When malaria is a consideration, especially when the patient may be at risk of *P*. *falciparum* infection (whether chloroquine-sensitive or not), the laboratory diagnosis and quantification of the level of parasitemia must be considered a medical emergency and performed as soon as possible (< 24-hour turnaround time).

Not all laboratories are proficient in the diagnosis and speciation of malaria. If appropriate expertise cannot be ensured, then the patient should be treated empirically for chloroquine-resistant falciparum malaria and an immediate referral of the patient or the specimen should be made to a specialized facility. These facilities can be identified through the Canadian Malaria Network Centres, listed in <u>Appendix VI</u>.

While rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) that use dipstick techniques for the diagnosis of malaria are currently being evaluated in the research setting, none is currently licensed for use in Canada. These RDTs are based on antigen detection of trophozoites and are targeted primarily at *P. falciparum* infections. Some tests differentiate between infections with other species or between falciparum and non-falciparum infection. They are simple to perform and do not require special equipment. They are rapid to interpret and require minimal training to operate. On the other hand, they may remain positive for up to 2 weeks after microscopic clearance, they are relatively expensive compared with microscopy, and they are not quantitative.

A WHO working group has reviewed the issues surrounding these test kits and identified further research required and possible scenarios for their use. One such scenario would be for self-treatment by travellers to remote areas. Research to date would suggest that this is not feasible, as interpretation by lay people is inaccurate (D II - evidence-based medicine, see <u>Appendix II</u>). There are no data available on self-diagnosis and self-treatment in the long-term traveller or expatriate population. Without training, there is no reason to believe that the efficacy of these interventions will be any better than that demonstrated in the general travel population. However, given that long-term travellers and expatriates represent a reasonably homogeneous group, training in diagnosis and self-treatment (see <u>Section 6</u>), including the use of rapid diagnostic tests for malaria, may prove to be helpful in this population when access to reliable, formal medical care is inadequate. Self-diagnostic kits that require refrigeration will limit access to this technology in some regions.

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) techniques are also rapidly emerging as a definitive diagnostic tool and can demonstrate impressive sensitivity and specificity (B I - evidence-based medicine). They are, however, limited to laboratories that have the expertise and equipment to conduct these analyses and are still primarily research tools. They are useful as an adjunct to microscopy to confirm cases with low parasitemia and uncertain species. This is particularly useful in Canada, where the incidence of disease is quite low. The Canadian Malaria Network Centres, identified in <u>Appendix VI</u>, can direct clinicians to sites where this technology is available.

#### Recommendations

The diagnosis of malaria in a suspected case is a medical emergency and requires accurate laboratory testing within a maximum of 24 hours (A I - evidence-based medicine).

Microscopy of Giemsa stained thick and thin smears is the current gold standard for the laboratory diagnosis of malaria (A I - evidence-based medicine). Wright's stained thick and thin smears are used in some laboratories but may miss parasite details that assist in speciation.

PCR has a role in the confirmation of diagnosis but is not accessible widely in a timely fashion, as of yet.

**RDTs** are of limited utility in the Canadian setting and should not be used as a primary diagnostic tool (DI - evidence-based medicine). "(excerpt from reference [102], with bold-face added by the present author)

WHO continues to work with manufacturers of rapid test strips in order to identify goals that need to be met in order to fully supplement/replace blood smears (see www.wpro.who.int/rdt). In brief, the test strips need to have an improved sensitivity comparable to blood smears, must have less trouble with antigen persistence, and must be more tolerant of high temperatures.

While the manufacturers of the two most tested diagnostic strips are located in the USA, both OptiMal and NOW/ICT are only FDA approved for export to countries that have approved their clinical use. All other use must be treated as a clinical trial, including institutional approval, human-use approval with informed consent forms, and appropriate analysis of the results. Therefore, use of rapid diagnostic strips by the CF would also likely have to be approached in the context of a trial. Given the very high number of patients that have already been examined in the trials outlined in Table 2 and 3, there is unlikely to be much that can be added by a CF trial other than familiarising medical personnel with the assays.

# Conclusions

At present, rapid diagnostic assays for malaria do not appear to be superior to blood smear examination, and are not currently approved for use in Canada. Given the large numbers of clinical trials, this lack of approval is primarily due to the lack of corporate underwriting to drive the regulatory process. Indeed, the market for malaria test strips within Canada is likely to be very small. While currently available test strips do have the advantage of a more rapid turn around and portability, the assay sensitivity, antigen persistence, and storage temperature limitations remain hindrances to these assays replacing the blood smear. As these features improve, there will be an increased advantage to using rapid test strips for malaria diagnosis.

The issue of individual end-user diagnosis using these test strips is currently being debated in the context of tourists who plan on being remote from medical assistance for extended periods of time, and can be trained on using the kit and knowing when to use the kit. Certainly there might be possibilities for designing a trial that permits individual CF members to test themselves with the strips in conjunction with a parallel blood smear and test strip by medical personnel. In such a context, it would be wise to test OptiMal and NOW in parallel in order to properly gauge ease of use by lay-persons. The key limits to self diagnosis relate to the ability of the individual to be properly trained to know when to use the strip, to be able to perform and interpret the assay properly, and to follow an appropriate self-medication protocol.

- [1] World Health Organisation (2004). World Health Report 2004. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation.
- [2] Moody, A. (2002). Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria parasites. *Clin. Microbiol.Rev.*, 15, 66-78.
- [3] Garcia, L. S. and Bruckner, D. A. (1997). Diagnostic Medical Parasitology. 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. Washington, USA: ASM Press.
- [4] Keiser, J., Utzinger, J., Premji, Z., Yamagata, Y., and Singer, B. H. (2002). Acridine Orange for malaria diagnosis: its diagnostic performance, its promotion and implementation in Tanzania, and the implications for malaria control. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 96, 643-654.
- [5] Weiss, J. B. (1995). DNA probes and PCR for diagnosis of parasitic infections. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.*, 8, 113-130.
- [6] Alves, F. P., Durlacher, R. R., Menezes, M. J., Krieger, H., Silva, L. H., and Camargo, E. P. (2002). High prevalence of asymptomatic *Plasmodium vivax* and *Plasmodium falciparum* infections in native Amazonian populations. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 66, 641-648.
- Sethabutr, O., Brown, A. E., Panyim, S., Kain, K. C., Webster, H. K., and Echeverria, P. (1992). Detection of *Plasmodium falciparum* by polymerase chain reaction in a field study. *J. Infect. Dis.*, 166, 145-148.
- [8] Mangold, K. A., Manson, R. U., Koay, E. S., Stephens, L., Regner, M., Thomson, R. B. Jr, Peterson, L. R., and Kaul, K. L. (2005). Real-time PCR for detection and identification of *Plasmodium spp. J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 43, 2435-2440.
- [9] Farcas, G. A., Zhong, K. J., Mazzulli, T., and Kain, K. C. (2004). Evaluation of the RealArt Malaria LC real-time PCR assay for malaria diagnosis. J. Clin. Microbiol., 42, 636-638.
- [10] Gomez, M. S., Piper, R. C., Hunsaker, L. A., Royer, R. E., Deck, L. M., Makler, M. T., and Vander Jagt, D. L. (1997). Substrate and cofactor specificity and selective inhibition of lactate dehydrogenase from the malarial parasite *P. falciparum. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.*, 90, 235-246.
- [11] Piper, R., Lebras, J., Wentworth, L., Hunt-Cooke, A., Houze, S., Chiodini, P., and Makler, M. (1999). Immunocapture diagnostic assays for malaria using *Plasmodium* lactate dehydrogenase (pLDH). *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 60, 109-118.
- [12] Makler, M. T., Ries, J. M., Williams, J. A., Bancroft, J. E., Piper, R. C., Gibbins, B. L., and Hinrichs, D. J. (1993). Parasite lactate dehydrogenase as an assay for *Plasmodium falciparum* drug sensitivity. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 48, 739-741.

DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099

- [13] Desjardins, R. E., Canfield, C. J., Haynes, J. D., and Chulay, J. D. (1979). Quantitative assessment of antimalarial activity in vitro by a semiautomated microdilution technique. *Antimicrob. Ag. Chemother.*, 16, 710-718.
- [14] Oh, S. S., Chishti, A. H., Palek, J., and Liu, S. C. (1997). Erythrocyte membrane alterations in *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria sequestration. *Curr. Opin. Hematol.*, 4, 148-154.
- [15] Howard, R. J., Uni, S., Aikawa, M., Aley, S. B., Leech, J. H., Lew, A. M., Wellems, T. E., Rener, J., and Taylor, D. W. (1986). Secretion of a malarial histidine-rich protein (Pf HRP II) from *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes. *J. Cell Biol.*, 103, 1269-1277.
- [16] Scherf, A. and Mattei, D. (1992). Cloning and characterization of chromosome breakpoints of *Plasmodium falciparum*: breakage and new telomere formation occurs frequently and randomly in subtelomeric genes . *Nucl. Acids Res.*, 20, 1491-1496.
- [17] Vander Jagt, D. L., Hunsaker, L. A., and Heidrich, J. E. (1981). Partial purification and characterization of lactate dehydrogenase from *Plasmodium falciparum*. *Mol. Biochem*. *Parasitol.*, 4, 255-264.
- [18] Makler, M. T. and Hinrichs, D. J. (1993). Measurement of the lactate dehydrogenase activity of *Plasmodium falciparum* as an assessment of parasitemia. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 48, 205-210.
- [19] Knapp, B., Hundt, E., and Kupper, H. A. (1990). *Plasmodium falciparum* aldolase: gene structure and localization. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.*, 40, 1-12.
- [20] Meier, B., Dobeli, H., and Certa, U. (1992). Stage-specific expression of aldolase isoenzymes in the rodent malaria parasite *Plasmodium berghei*. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.*, 52, 15-27.
- [21] Cloonan, N., Fischer, K., Cheng, Q., and Saul, A. (2001). Aldolase genes of *Plasmodium species*. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol., 113, 327-330.
- [22] Penhalbel Rde, S., Fugikaha, E., Lorenzetti, A., Alves, R. T., Cavasini, C. E., Rossit, A. R., Calvosa, V. S., Couto, A. A., and Machado, R. L. (2005). Evaluation of an immunochromatography test for malaria diagnosis under different storage conditions. *Rev. Soc. Bras. Med. Trop.*, 38, 194-195.
- [23] Oner, Y. A., Okutan, S. E., Artinyan, E., and Kocazeybek, B. (2005). Malaria problem in Afghanistan: malaria scanning results of the Turkish medical aid group after the war. *Transfus. Apheresis Sci.*, 32, 133-137.
- [24] VanderJagt, T. A., Ikeh, E. I., Ujah, I. O., Belmonte, J., Glew, R. H., and VanderJagt, D. J. (2005). Comparison of the OptiMAL rapid test and microscopy for detection of malaria in pregnant women in Nigeria. *Trop. Med. Int. Health*, 10, 39-41.

- [25] Khan, S. A., Anwar, M., Hussain, S., Qureshi, A. H., Ahmad, M., and Afzal, S. (2004). Comparison of optimal malarial test with light microscopy for the diagnosis of malaria. J Pak. Med. Assoc., 54, 404-407.
- [26] De Monbrison, F., Gerome, P., Chaulet, J. F., Wallon, M., Picot, S., and Peyron, F. (2004). Comparative diagnostic performance of two commercial rapid tests for malaria in a nonendemic area. *Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.*, 23, 784-786.
- [27] Iqbal, J., Siddique, A., Jameel, M., and Hira, P. R. (2004). Persistent histidine-rich protein 2, parasite lactate dehydrogenase, and panmalarial antigen reactivity after clearance of *Plasmodium falciparum* monoinfection. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 42, 4237-4241.
- [28] Soto Tarazona, A., Solari Zerpa, L., Mendoza Requena, D., Llanos-Cuentas, A., and Magill, A. (2004). Evaluation of the rapid diagnostic test OptiMAL for diagnosis of malaria due to *Plasmodium vivax. Braz. J. Infect. Dis.*, 8, 151-155.
- [29] Ndao, M., Bandyayera, E., Kokoskin, E., Gyorkos, T. W., MacLean, J. D., and Ward, B. J. (2004). Comparison of blood smear, antigen detection, and nested-PCR methods for screening refugees from regions where malaria is endemic after a malaria outbreak in Quebec, Canada. J. Clin. Microbiol., 42, 2694-2700.
- [30] Singh, N. and Nagpal, A. C. (2004). Performance of the OptiMAL dipstick test for management of severe and complicated malaria cases in a tertiary hospital, central India. J. Infect., 48, 364-365.
- [31] Kolaczinski, J., Mohammed, N., Ali, I., Ali, M., Khan, N., Ezard, N., and Rowland, M. (2004). Comparison of the OptiMAL rapid antigen test with field microscopy for the detection of *Plasmodium vivax* and *P. falciparum*: considerations for the application of the rapid test in Afghanistan. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 98, 15-20.
- [32] Mayxay, M., Newton, P. N., Yeung, S., Pongvongsa, T., Phompida, S., Phetsouvanh, R., and White, N. J. (2004). Short communication: An assessment of the use of malaria rapid tests by village health volunteers in rural Laos. *Trop. Med. Int. Health*, 9, 325-329.
- [33] Palmer, C. J., Bonilla, J. A., Bruckner, D. A., Barnett, E. D., Miller, N. S., Haseeb, M. A., Masci, J. R., and Stauffer, W. M. (2003). Multicenter study to evaluate the OptiMAL test for rapid diagnosis of malaria in U.S. hospitals. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 41, 5178-5182.
- [34] Iqbal, J., Muneer, A., Khalid, N., and Ahmed, M. A. (2003). Performance of the OptiMAL test for malaria diagnosis among suspected malaria patients at the rural health centers. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 68, 624-628.
- [35] Singh, N., Valecha, N., Nagpal, A. C., Mishra, S. S., Varma, H. S., and Subbarao, S. K. (2003). The hospital- and field-based performances of the OptiMAL test, for malaria diagnosis and treatment monitoring in central India. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 97, 5-13.

- [36] Grobusch, M. P., Hanscheid, T., Gobels, K., Slevogt, H., Zoller, T., Rogler, G., and Teichmann, D. (2003). Comparison of three antigen detection tests for diagnosis and follow-up of falciparum malaria in travellers returning to Berlin, Germany. *Parasitol. Res.*, 89, 354-357.
- [37] Londono, B., Carmona, J., and Blair, S. (2002). [Comparison between OptiMAL and the thick smear tests for malaria diagnosis in an endemic area during a non-epidemic period]. *Biomedica*, 22, 466-475.
- [38] Coleman, R. E., Maneechai, N., Ponlawat, A., Kumpitak, C., Rachapaew, N., Miller, R. S., and Sattabongkot, J. (2002). Short report: Failure of the OptiMAL rapid malaria test as a tool for the detection of asymptomatic malaria in an area of Thailand endemic for *Plasmodium falciparum* and *P. vivax. Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 67, 563-565.
- [39] Iqbal, J., Khalid, N., and Hira, P. R. (2002). Comparison of two commercial assays with expert microscopy for confirmation of symptomatically diagnosed malaria. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 40, 4675-4678.
- [40] Playford, E. G. and Walker, J. (2002). Evaluation of the ICT malaria P.f/P.v and the OptiMal rapid diagnostic tests for malaria in febrile returned travellers. J. Clin. Microbiol., 40, 4166-71.
- [41] Ferro, B. E., Gonzalez, I. J., Carvajal, F., Palma, G. I., and Saravia, N. G. (2002). Performance of OptiMAL(R) in the diagnosis of *Plasmodium vivax* and *Plasmodium falciparum* infections in a malaria referral center in Colombia. *Mem. Inst. Osw. Cruz*, 97, 731-735.
- [42] Huong, N. M., Davis, T. M., Hewitt, S., Huong, N. V., Uyen, T. T., Nhan, D. H., and Cong le, D. (2002). Comparison of three antigen detection methods for diagnosis and therapeutic monitoring of malaria: a field study from southern Vietnam. *Trop. Med. Int. Health*, 7, 304-308.
- [43] Mason, D. P., Kawamoto, F., Lin, K., Laoboonchai, A., and Wongsrichanalai, C. (2002). A comparison of two rapid field immunochromatographic tests to expert microscopy in the diagnosis of malaria. *Acta Trop.*, 82, 51-59.
- [44] Mankhambo, L., Kanjala, M., Rudman, S., Lema, V. M., and Rogerson, S. J. (2002). Evaluation of the OptiMAL rapid antigen test and species-specific PCR to detect placental *Plasmodium falciparum* infection at delivery. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 40, 155-158.
- [45] Labbe, A. C., Pillai, D. R., Hongvangthong, B., Vanisaveth, V., Pomphida, S., Inkathone, S., Hay Burgess, D. C., and Kain, K. C. (2001). The performance and utility of rapid diagnostic assays for *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in a field setting in the Lao People's Democratic Republic. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 95, 671-677.
- [46] Aslan, G., Ulukanligil, M., Seyrek, A., and Erel, O. (2001). Diagnostic performance characteristics of rapid dipstick test for *Plasmodium vivax* malaria. *Mem. Inst. Osw. Cruz*, 96, 683-686.

- [47] Tarimo, D. S., Minjas, J. N., and Bygbjerg, I. C. (2001). Malaria diagnosis and treatment under the strategy of the integrated management of childhood illness (IMCI): relevance of laboratory support from the rapid immunochromatographic tests of ICT Malaria P.f/P.v and OptiMal. Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol., 95, 437-444.
- [48] Congpuong, K., Bualombai, P., Jitchamroen, S., and Konchom, S. (2001). Comparison of the OptiMAL rapid test with routine microscopic examination of Giemsa-Stained Thick Blood Film for diagnosis of malaria. J. Med. Assoc. Thai., 84, 357-363.
- [49] Iqbal, J., Hira, P. R., Sher, A., and Al-Enezi, A. A. (2001). Diagnosis of imported malaria by *Plasmodium* lactate dehydrogenase (pLDH) and histidine-rich protein 2 (PfHRP-2)based immunocapture assays. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 64, 20-23.
- [50] Cho, D., Kim, K. H., Park, S. C., Kim, Y. K., Lee, K. N., and Lim, C. S. (2001). Evaluation of rapid immunocapture assays for diagnosis of *Plasmodium vivax* in Korea. *Parasitol. Res.*, 87, 445-448.
- [51] Fryauff, D. J., Purnomo, Sutamihardja, M. A., Elyazar, I. R., Susanti, I., Krisin, Subianto, B., and Marwoto, H. (2000). Performance of the OptiMAL assay for detection and identification of malaria infections in asymptomatic residents of Irian Jaya, Indonesia. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 63, 139-145.
- [52] Ricci, L., Viani, I., Piccolo, G., Fabio, A., Calderaro, A., Galati, L., Perandin, F., Vecchia, L., Manca, N., Dettori, G., Turano, A., and Chezzi, C. (2000). Evaluation of OptiMAL Assay test to detect imported malaria in Italy. *New Microbiol.*, 23, 391-398.
- [53] Jelinek, T., Grobusch, M. P., and Nothdurft, H. D. (2000). Use of dipstick tests for the rapid diagnosis of malaria in nonimmune travelers. *J. Travel Med.*, 7, 175-179.
- [54] Moody, A., Hunt-Cooke, A., Gabbett, E., and Chiodini, P. (2000). Performance of the OptiMAL malaria antigen capture dipstick for malaria diagnosis and treatment monitoring at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, London. *Brit. J. Haematol.*, 109, 891-894.
- [55] Srinivasan, S., Moody, A. H., and Chiodini, P. L. (2000). Comparison of blood-film microscopy, the OptiMAL dipstick, Rhodamine-123 fluorescence staining and PCR, for monitoring antimalarial treatment. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 94, 227-232.
- [56] Iqbal, J., Sher, A., Hira, P. R., and Al-Owaish, R. (1999). Comparison of the OptiMAL test with PCR for diagnosis of malaria in immigrants. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 37, 3644-3646.
- [57] Cooke, A. H., Chiodini, P. L., Doherty, T., Moody, A. H., Ries, J., and Pinder, M. (1999). Comparison of a parasite lactate dehydrogenase-based immunochromatographic antigen detection assay (OptiMAL) with microscopy for the detection of malaria parasites in human blood samples. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 60, 173-176.
- [58] Palmer, C. J., Lindo, J. F., Klaskala, W. I., Quesada, J. A., Kaminsky, R., Baum, M. K., and Ager, A. L. (1998). Evaluation of the OptiMAL test for rapid diagnosis of *Plasmodium vivax* and *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 36, 203-206.

- [59] Susi, B., Whitman, T., Blazes, D. L., Burgess, T. H., Martin, G. J., and Freilich, D. (2005). Rapid diagnostic test for *Plasmodium falciparum* in 32 Marines medically evacuated from Liberia with a febrile illness. *Ann. Intern. Med.*, 142, 476-477.
- [60] Bigaillon, C., Fontan, E., Cavallo, J. D., Hernandez, E., and Spiegel, A. (2005). Ineffectiveness of the Binax NOW malaria test for diagnosis of *Plasmodium ovale* malaria. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 43, 1011.
- [61] Richter, J., Gobels, K., Muller-Stover, I., Hoppenheit, B., and Haussinger, D. (2004). Coreactivity of plasmodial histidine-rich protein 2 and aldolase on a combined immunochromographic-malaria dipstick (ICT) as a potential semi-quantitative marker of high *Plasmodium falciparum* parasitaemia. *Parasitol. Res.*, 94, 384-385.
- [62] Fernando, S. D., Karunaweera, N. D., and Fernando, W. P. (2004). Evaluation of a rapid whole blood immunochromatographic assay for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* and *Plasmodium vivax* malaria. *Ceylon Med. J.*, 49, 7-11.
- [63] Richter, J., Harms, G., Muller-Stover, I., Gobels, K., and Haussinger, D. (2004). Performance of an immunochromatographic test for the rapid diagnosis of malaria. *Parasitol. Res.*, 92, 518-519.
- [64] Fernando, S. D., Karunaweera, N. D., Fernando, W. P., Attanayake, N., and Wickremasinghe, A. R. (2004). A cost analysis of the use of the rapid, whole-blood, immunochromatographic P.f/P.v assay for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium vivax* malaria in a rural area of Sri Lanka. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 98, 5-13.
- [65] Farcas, G. A., Zhong, K. J., Lovegrove, F. E., Graham, C. M., and Kain, K. C. (2003). Evaluation of the Binax NOW ICT test versus polymerase chain reaction and microscopy for the detection of malaria in returned travelers. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 69, 589-592.
- [66] Wongsrichanalai, C., Arevalo, I., Laoboonchai, A., Yingyuen, K., Miller, R. S., Magill, A. J., Forney, J. R., and Gasser, R. A. Jr (2003). Rapid diagnostic devices for malaria: field evaluation of a new prototype immunochromatographic assay for the detection of *Plasmodium falciparum* and non-falciparum *Plasmodium*. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 69, 26-30.
- [67] Iqbal, J., Khalid, N., and Hira, P. R. (2003). Performance of rapid malaria Pf antigen test for the diagnosis of malaria and false-reactivity with autoantibodies. *Adv. Exper. Med. Biol.*, 531, 135-148.
- [68] Figueiredo Filho, A. F., Figueredo, M. C., Nascimento, J. M., Calvosa, V. S., Povoa, M. M., and Machado, R. L. (2003). Performance of an immunochromatography test for vivax malaria in the Amazon region, Brazil. *Rev. Saude Publica*, 37, 390-392.
- [69] Coleman, R. E., Maneechai, N., Rachapaew, N., Kumpitak, C., Soyseng, V., Miller, R. S., Thimasarn, K., and Sattabongkot, J. (2002). Field evaluation of the ICT Malaria Pf/Pv immunochromatographic test for the detection of asymptomatic malaria in a *Plasmodium falciparum/vivax* endemic area in Thailand. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 66, 379-383.

- [70] Valecha, N., Eapen, A., Usha Devi, C., Ravindran, J., Aggarwal, A., and Subbarao, S. K. (2002). Field evaluation of the ICT Malaria P.f./P.v. immunochromatographic test in India. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 96, 333-336.
- [71] Gatti, S., Bernuzzi, A. M., Bisoffi, Z., Raglio, A., Gulletta, M., and Scaglia, M. (2002). Multicentre study, in patients with imported malaria, on the sensitivity and specificity of a dipstick test (ICT Malaria P.f./P.v.) compared with expert microscopy. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 96, 15-18.
- [72] Cho-Min-Naing and Gatton, M. L. (2002). Performance appraisal of rapid on-site malaria diagnosis (ICT malaria Pf/Pv test) in relation to human resources at village level in Myanmar. Acta Trop., 81, 13-19.
- [73] Bell, D., Go, R., Miguel, C., Walker, J., Cacal, L., and Saul, A. (2001). Diagnosis of malaria in a remote area of the Philippines: comparison of techniques and their acceptance by health workers and the community. *Bull. World Health Org.*, 79, 933-941.
- [74] Singh, N., Saxena, A., and Valecha, N. (2000). Field evaluation of the ICT malaria P.f/P.v immunochromatographic test for diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* and *P.vivax* infection in forest villages of Chhindwara, central India. *Trop. Med. Int. Health*, 5, 765-770.
- [75] Wongsrichanalai, C., Chuanak, N., Tulyayon, S., Thanoosingha, N., Laoboonchai, A., Thimasarn, K., Brewer, T. G., and Heppner, D. G. (1999). Comparison of a rapid field immunochromatographic test to expert microscopy for the detection of *Plasmodium falciparum* asexual parasitemia in Thailand. *Acta Trop.*, 73, 263-273.
- [76] Leke, R. F., Djokam, R. R., Mbu, R., Leke, R. J., Fogako, J., Megnekou, R., Metenou, S., Sama, G., Zhou, Y., Cadigan, T., Parra, M., and Taylor, D. W. (1999). Detection of the *Plasmodium falciparum* antigen histidine-rich protein 2 in blood of pregnant women: implications for diagnosing placental malaria. J. Clin. Microbiol., 37, 2992-2996.
- [77] Tjitra, E., Suprianto, S., Dyer, M., Currie, B. J., and Anstey, N. M. (1999). Field evaluation of the ICT malaria P.f/P.v immunochromatographic test for detection of *Plasmodium falciparum* and *Plasmodium vivax* in patients with a presumptive clinical diagnosis of malaria in eastern Indonesia. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 37, 2412-2417.
- [78] Tham, J. M., Lee, S. H., Tan, T. M., Ting, R. C., and Kara, U. A. (1999). Detection and species determination of malaria parasites by PCR: comparison with microscopy and with ParaSight-F and ICT malaria Pf tests in a clinical environment. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 37, 1269-1273.
- [79] Van den Ende, J., Vervoort, T., Van Gompel, A., and Lynen, L. (1998). Evaluation of two tests based on the detection of histidine rich protein 2 for the diagnosis of imported *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Trans. Roy. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 92, 285-288.

- [80] Pieroni, P., Mills, C. D., Ohrt, C., Harrington, M. A., and Kain, K. C. (1998). Comparison of the ParaSight-F test and the ICT Malaria Pf test with the polymerase chain reaction for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in travellers. *Trans. Roy. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 92, 166-169.
- [81] Gaye, O., Diouf, M., Dansokho, E. F., McLaughlin, G., and Diallo, S. (1998). Diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria using ParaSight F, ICT malaria PF and malaria IgG CELISA assays. *Parasite*, 5, 189-192.
- [82] Thepsamarn, P., Prayoollawongsa, N., Puksupa, P., Puttoom, P., Thaidumrong, P., Wongchai, S., Doddara, J., Tantayarak, J., Buchachart, K., Wilairatana, P., and Looareesuwan, S. (1997). The ICT Malaria Pf: a simple, rapid dipstick test for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria at the Thai-Myanmar border. *Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Pub. Health*, 28, 723-726.
- [83] Cavallo, J. D., Hernandez, E., Gerome, P., Plotton, N., Debord, T., and Le Vagueresse, R. (1997). [Serum HRP-2 antigens and imported *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria: comparison of ParaSight-F and ICT malaria P.f.]. *Med. Trop.*, 57, 353-356.
- [84] Singh, N. and Saxena, A. (2005). Usefulness of a rapid on-site *Plasmodium falciparum* diagnosis (Paracheck PF) in forest migrants and among the indigenous population at the site of their occupational activities in central India. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 72, 26-29.
- [85] Gogtay, N. J., Dalvi, S. S., Rajgor, D., Chogle, A. R., Karnad, D. R., Ramdas, M., Aigal, U., and Kshirsagar, N. A. (2003). Diagnostic and prognostic utility of rapid strip (OptiMal and Paracheck) versus conventional smear microscopy in adult patients of acute, uncomplicated *P. falciparum* malaria in Mumbai, India. *J. Assoc. Phys. India*, 51, 762-765.
- [86] Arora, S., Shinkre, N., and Koppikar, G. (2003). Evaluation of Acridine-Orange microscopy and the Paracheck Pf rapid antigen-detection test in the diagnosis of *Plasmodiun falciparum* malaria. *Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, 97, 655-656.
- [87] Singh, N., Saxena, A., and Sharma, V. P. (2002). Usefulness of an inexpensive, Paracheck test in detecting asymptomatic infectious reservoir of *Plasmodium falciparum* during dry season in an inaccessible terrain in central India. *J. Infect.*, 45, 165-168.
- [88] Guthmann, J. P., Ruiz, A., Priotto, G., Kiguli, J., Bonte, L., and Legros, D. (2002). Validity, reliability and ease of use in the field of five rapid tests for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in Uganda. *Trans. Roy. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 96, 254-257.
- [89] Proux, S., Hkirijareon, L., Ngamngonkiri, C., McConnell, S., and Nosten, F. (2001). Paracheck-Pf: a new, inexpensive and reliable rapid test for *P. falciparum* malaria. *Trop. Med. Int. Health*, 6, 99-101.

- [90] Buchachart, K., Krudsood, S., Nacher, M., Chindanond, D., Rungmatcha, P., Kano, S., and Looareesuwan, S. (2004). Evaluation of the KAT-Quick Malaria Rapid Test for rapid diagnosis of falciparum malaria in Thailand. *Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Pub. Health*, 35, 35-37.
- [91] Cong le, D., Sergiev, V. P., Rabinovich, S. A., Nhah, D. H., Huong, N. V., Morozov, E. N., Kukina, I. V., Thinh, T. T., Maksakovskaia, E. V., Dao le, M., Chalyi, V. F., To, D. T., Fandeev, V. A., Hoa, N. V., and Due, N. T. (2002). [Efficiency and specificity of the KAT-test for rapid diagnosis of falciparum malaria]. *Meditsinskaia Parazitologiia i Parazitarnye Bolezni*, 17-20.
- [92] Singer, L. M., Newman, R. D., Diarra, A., Moran, A. C., Huber, C. S., Stennies, G., Sirima, S. B., Konate, A., Yameogo, M., Sawadogo, R., Barnwell, J. W., and Parise, M. E. (2004). Evaluation of a malaria rapid diagnostic test for assessing the burden of malaria during pregnancy. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 70, 481-485.
- [93] Richardson, D. C., Ciach, M., Zhong, K. J., Crandall, I., and Kain, K. C. (2002). Evaluation of the Makromed dipstick assay versus PCR for diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in returned travelers. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 40, 4528-4230.
- [94] Avila, P. E., Kirchgatter, K., Brunialti, K. C., Oliveira, A. M., Siciliano, R. F., and Di Santi, S. M. (2002). Evaluation of a rapid dipstick test, Malar-Check, for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in Brazil. *Rev. Inst. Med. Trop. Sao Paulo*, 44, 293-296.
- [95] Whitty, C. J. M., Armstrong, M., and Behrens, R. H. (2000). Self-testing for falciparum malaria with antigen-capture cards by travelers with symptoms of malaria. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 63, 295-297.
- [96] Bartoloni, A., Strohmeyer, M., Sabatinelli, G., Benucci, M., Serni, U., and Paradisi, F. (1998). False positive ParaSight-F test for malaria in patients with rheumatoid factor. *Trans. Roy. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 92, 33-34.
- [97] Grobusch, M. P., Alpermann, U., Schwenke, S., Jelinek, T., and Warhurst, D. C. (1999). False-positive rapid tests for malaria in patients with rheumatoid factor. *Lancet*, 353, 297.
- [98] Iqbal, J., Sher, A., and Rab, A. (2000). *Plasmodium falciparum* histidine-rich protein 2-based immunocapture diagnostic assay for malaria: cross-reactivity with rheumatoid factors. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 38, 1184-1186.
- [99] Humar, A., Ohrt, C., Harrington, M. A., Pillai, D., and Kain, K. C. (1997). Parasight F test compared with the polymerase chain reaction and microscopy for the diagnosis of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in travelers. *Amer. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.*, 56, 44-48.
- [100] Tjitra, E., Suprianto, S., McBroom, J., Currie, B. J., and Anstey, N. M. (2001). Persistent ICT malaria P.f/P.v panmalarial and HRP2 antigen reactivity after treatment of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria is associated with gametocytemia and results in falsepositive diagnoses of *Plasmodium vivax* in convalescence. J. Clin. Microbiol., 39, 1025-1031.

- [101] Chiodini, P. L. and Clark, S. (1995). Malaria. In S. H. Gillespie and P. M. Hawley, (Eds.), *Medical Parasitology*, pp. 1-62. Oxford, UK: IRL Press.
- [102] Health Canada (2004). Canadian recommendations for the prevention and treatment of malaria among international travellers. *Can. Communicable Dis. Rep.*, 30S1, 1-62.

# List of symbols/abbreviations/acronyms/initialisms

CF	Canadian Forces
HRP2	Histidine-Rich Protein 2
pLDH	Parasite Lactate Dehydrogenase

This page intentionally left blank.

DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099

	DOCUMENT CONTROL DATA							
	(Security classification of title, body of abstract and indexing annotation must be entered when the overall document is classified)							
1.	ORIGINATOR (The name and address of the organization preparing the de Organizations for whom the document was prepared, e.g. Centre sponsoring contractor's report, or tasking agency, are entered in section 8.)	ocument. g a	<ol> <li>SECURITY CLASSIFICATION (Overall security classification of the document including special warning terms if applicable.)</li> </ol>					
	DRDC Suffield							
3.	<ol> <li>TITLE (The complete document title as indicated on the title page. Its classification should be indicated by the appropriate abbreviation (S, C, R or U) in parentheses after the title.)</li> </ol>							
	Rapid diagnostic tests for malaria: a review							
4.	AUTHORS (First name, middle initial and last name. If military, show ran	k, e.g. Maj. John H	E. Doe.)					
	Bradley J. Berger							
5.	DATE OF PUBLICATION (Month and year of publication of document.)	6a. NO. OF P. (Total cont	AGES aining information,	6b. NO. OF REFS (Total cited in document.)				
	June 2005	Appendices, etc.)		102				
7.	DESCRIPTIVE NOTES (The category of the document, e.g. technical report, technical note or memorandum. If appropriate, enter the type of report, e.g. interim, progress, summary, annual or final. Give the inclusive dates when a specific reporting period is covered.)							
	Technical Memorandum							
8.	3. SPONSORING ACTIVITY (The name of the department project office or laboratory sponsoring the research and development – include address.)							
9a.	PROJECT OR GRANT NO. (If appropriate, the applicable research and development project or grant number under which the document was written. Please specify whether project or grant.)	9b. CONTRACT NO. (If appropriate, the applicable number under which the document was written.)						
10a	a. ORIGINATOR'S DOCUMENT NUMBER (The official document number by which the document is identified by the originating activity. This number must be unique to this document.)		10b. OTHER DOCUMENT NO(s). (Any other numbers which may be assigned this document either by the originator or by the sponsor.)					
	DRDC Suffield TM 2005-099							
11.	DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY (Any limitations on further dissemination of	of the document, o	ther than those impose	d by security classification.)				
	<ul> <li>(X) Unlimited distribution</li> <li>() Defence departments and defence contractors; further distribution only as approved</li> <li>() Defence departments and Canadian defence contractors; further distribution only as approved</li> <li>() Government departments and agencies; further distribution only as approved</li> <li>() Defence departments; further distribution only as approved</li> <li>() Defence departments; further distribution only as approved</li> <li>() Other (please specify):</li> </ul>							
12.	<ol> <li>DOCUMENT ANNOUNCEMENT (Any limitation to the bibliographic announcement of this document. This will normally correspond to the Document Availability (11). However, where further distribution (beyond the audience specified in (11) is possible, a wider announcement audience may be selected.))</li> </ol>							
	Unlimited							

13. ABSTRACT (A brief and factual summary of the document. It may also appear elsewhere in the body of the document itself. It is highly desirable that the abstract of classified documents be unclassified. Each paragraph of the abstract shall begin with an indication of the security classification of the information in the paragraph (unless the document itself is unclassified) represented as (S), (C), (R), or (U). It is not necessary to include here abstracts in both official languages unless the text is bilingual.)

Malaria remains one of the most important endemic disease threats facing the Canadian Forces during overseas deployment. The existing, accepted gold-standard for diagnosing malaria is the microscopic examination of thick and thin blood smears. This method has the advantage of high sensitivity, quantifiable results, and accurate speciation, but is fairly time-consuming and requires well-trained microscopists in order to detect low parasitemias and to properly differentiate the species. Commercially available rapid diagnostic immunocapture test strips now exist which do not require the same level of training and equipment as microscopic examination, and are also significantly faster. However, as this review delineates, clinical trials have shown that the strips are not as sensitive as microscopic examination in detecting low level parasitemias, cannot quantify the level of malaria infection, and, at present, can only differentiate between falciparum and non-falciparum malaria. The strips also have problems relating to antigen persistence in the blood after parasite clearance from chemotherapy, leading to false positive post-therapeutic diagnoses. At present, the test strips are not approved by Health Canada and any use must be under appropriate clincial trial conditions. In addition, the test strips are currently not recommended to be used without a parallel blood smear sample being examined.

14. KEYWORDS, DESCRIPTORS or IDENTIFIERS (Technically meaningful terms or short phrases that characterize a document and could be helpful in cataloguing the document. They should be selected so that no security classification is required. Identifiers, such as equipment model designation, trade name, military project code name, geographic location may also be included. If possible keywords should be selected from a published thesaurus, e.g. Thesaurus of Engineering and Scientific Terms (TEST) and that thesaurus identified. If it is not possible to select indexing terms which are Unclassified, the classification of each should be indicated as with the title.)

malaria, rapid diagnostic test